Citation: This is the first time the Association
has given the Hubert Humphrey Award. It was
established to recognize ‘’notable public ser-
vice by a political scientist.”” In addition to
myself the award committee was composed
of Adam Ulam of Harvard University, the
chairman, and John Kessel of the Ohio State
University. Professor Ulam regrets very much
that he cannot be here this evening.

We are pleased to present the Humphrey
Award to the senior senator from New York,
Daniel Patrick Moynihan. His career is, in our
judgment, a remarkable combination of ser-
vice to the academy and to the nation. To his
public service he has brought a freshness of
thought and an intellectual independence that
best exemplifies the uses of knowledge in the
public service. He has also brought both to the
academy and to the public life a wit and
exuberance that are rare in both.

Senator Moynihan received the Ph.D. from
the Fletcher School of Law and Diplomacy. He
held academic appointments at Harvard Uni-
versity between 1966 and 1976 in educa-
tion, urban politics, and government, and from
1966 to 1969 he served as director of the
Harvard-MIT Joint Center for Urban Studies.
He is the coauthor of Beyond the Melting Pot
{with Nathan Glazer) and the author of Maxi/-
mum Feasible Misunderstanding {(1969) and
The Politics of a Guaranteed Income {1973),
as well as many other books, essays, and
articles. Since this is a reward for ‘’notable
public service,”’ let me remind you briefly of
the Senator's record. He began it as a secre-
tary to the governor of New York, and in the
1960s and 1970s he served the administra-
tions of four different presidents in various
capacities, including two which carried
Cabinet status. Between 1973 and 1976 he
was the U.S. Ambassador to India and then to

" the United Nations. He was elected to the

Senate in 1976 and reelected in 1982.

In making this award we have not sought a
replica or approximation of Hubert Humphrey,
but we are nonetheless pleased that this first
award goes to a colleague who shares so
many of the Humphrey qualities—a deeply felt
social concern, a belief that the public’s pro-
blems can be solved by the intelligent use of
public policy, and even that gift for abundant
eloguence. Senator Moynihan also shares
with Hubert Humphrey an extraordinary
breadth of public experience: executive and
legislative, national and local.

Senator Moynihan, you honor us by your pres-
ence this evening. It is a very great pleasure to
present this award to you in memory of a
great American and on behalf of a grateful
Association.

APSA Council Minutes
August 31, 1983, Chicago

The Council met at the Palmer House at 8:00
a.m., on August 31, 1983 in Chicago. Pres-
ent: Twiley Barker, Walter Dean Burnham,
Philip Converse, M. Margaret Conway, Doris
Graber, Ole R. Holsti, Harold Jacobson, ira
Katznelson, Gerald Kramer, Thomas E. Mann,
E. Wally Miles, William Riker, Philippe C.
Schmitter, Judith N. Shklar, Roberta Sigel,
Barbara Sinclair, Sidney Tarrow, Michael
Walzer, Ronald Weber, Herbert Weisberg,
Susan Welch, Philip Williams and Dina A.
Zinnes.

President’s Report

President Riker opened the meeting by asking
for any additions to the agenda. There were
none suggested, and he then reported briefly
on his activities as president of the Associa-
tion.

Council Minutes:
Dual Participation Rule at
Annual Meeting

Riker noted that the draft March 10-11 Coun-
cil minutes, printed in the Spring PS, had a
typographical error. The Council unanimously
approved the minutes as amended by the Ad-
ministrative Committee to read ‘‘An individual
may serve on no more than two panels of the
official program (that organized by the Pro-
gram Committee). He/she may serve as an
author of a paper on only one panel.’

Commiittee Appointments

Burnham moved that the Council approve the
Committee appointments submitted by
President-Elect Philip E. Converse, reauthorize
the APSR Search Committee with Converse
as its chair and with the new President-Elect
added to its membership, and authorize Con-
verse to make substitutions for any commit-
tee nominees who are unable to accept their
appointments. Kramer seconded the motion
and it was unanimously approved.

1983 Program Commiittee

Weisberg reported briefly on the 1983 Pro-
gram and Riker told the Council that Political
Science: The State of the Discipline had been
printed and would be displayed at the APSA's
new exhibit booth. Weisberg also informed
the Council of his efforts to find a publisher for
a similar book on ‘“The Science of Politics.’’
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Preregistration

Mann reported on the dramatic increase in
preregistration due to the increase in the
number of program participants and to en-
forcement of the Council's preregistration
guidelines. He also reported that a number of
new members had been added at the same
time, largely because of the reduced hotel
rates for members.

Award Recipients

The Council reviewed the 1983 APSA award
winners which included the first Hubert H.
Humphrey award winner—Senator Daniel
Patrick Moynihan. The complete list of win-
ners and citations will be printed in the Fall PS.

Business Meeting Agenda

The Council approved the proposed Business
Meeting agenda.

1984 Program

Graber reported on the 1984 Program, which
is using Orwell's 1984 as its theme. She wel-
comed any ideas to incorporate this theme
into the Lasswell Symposium and explained
her reasons for reducing the program to 20 of-
ficial sections in order not to split up the disci-
pline excessively. She expressed her concern
about spreading the responsibility of organiz-
ing the program and with problems that may
arise with new official APSA sections organiz-
ing panels. She urged that new sections coor-
dinate their efforts with the Program Commit-
tee to avoid duplication of panels.

Political Science:
The State of the Discipline

Mann distributed the flyer on the new APSA
book Political Science: The State of the Disci-
pline. He recounted the efforts that went into
producing the final product and estimated that
sale of about 1500 books (including 300-400
hard cover editions) would be necessary to
recover the direct investment.

Sections

After Council discussion about official APSA
sections and their relationship to the program,
the Council reviewed the five groups that peti-
tioned for section status. The Council ac-
cepted the Administrative Committee’s sug-
gestion that no additional explicit guidelines
be established at this time for section ap-
proval and that they will be dealt with on a
case-by-case basis. They also urged the pro-
motion and development of sections in other
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subfields. Mann reported that other groups
would be meeting at the annual meeting to
discuss forming Organized Sections. Sinclair
moved that the Council approve the petitions
of Federalism and Intergovernmental Rela-
tions; Legislative Studies Group; Policy
Studies; Political Organizations and Parties;
and Law, Courts and Judicial Behavior.
Williams seconded the motion and it was
unanimously approved.

COPAFS

The Council turned next to the Association’s
membership in COPAFS (Council of Profes-
sional Associations on Federal Statistics).
They reviewed reports on COPAFS submitted
by its chairman, Judith S. Rowe and executive
director, Katherine K. Wallman. Converse
gave a brief report on the background of
COPAFS and the necessity of APSA’s taking
an active role and paying membership dues
comparable to its sister associations. Burn-
ham brought to the Council’s attention a re-
cent review by Andrew Hacker in the New
York Times that dealt with problems of the
timely public release of government statistics,
and he then moved that the Council approve
the Administrative Committee's recommen-
dation to pay $4,000 annual membership
dues to COPAFS. Conway seconded the mo-
tion and it was unanimously approved.

IPSA

The Council reviewed the correspondence
between Mann and John E. Trent, Secretary-
General of IPSA, concerning the U.S. hosting
the 1988 World Congress.

Discussion centered on the problem of insur-
ing that participants would be guaranteed
visas to attend the Congress. The State
Department could not give any prior
guarantee that visas would be issued to all
persons interested in attending. Shklar asked
if APSA may want to withdraw its bid now in
view of the protests made by the U.S. regard-
ing visa denials at the Moscow Congress.
Holsti counseled against withdrawal, pre-
ferring to let the IPSA Executive Committee,
which was meeting with Council members on
Sunday, decide whether or not to accept the
terms of our bid to host the 1988 Congress.
Katznelson moved that the Council defer fur-
ther discussion until more facts could be
gathered concerning the APSA and the IPSA
posture on denial of visas at past congresses.
Riker seconded the motion and asked Mann to
have the staff obtain the relevant information
while the Council went on to the other agenda
items.
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The staff furnished the Council with reports
from the winter 1978 FS on “IPSA 1979
World Congress Visa Nondiscrimination
Policy’’ and ‘‘Resolution Concerning the Par-
ticipation of the APSA in the IPSA Congress in
Moscow in 1979’ from the winter 1879 PS.
The latter article contained the following
resolution proposed by Gabriel Almond and
adopted at the business meeting:

The international academic community has
become increasingly concerned about the
violations of human rights and academic
freedom in the Soviet Union, particularly as
they have affected the rights to emigrate,
freely travel abroad for scholarly purposes,
scholarly access to foreign materials, as well
as the restrictions placed on the freedom to do
research of Soviet scholars who have voiced
disagreements with these policies. This con-
cern has been recently manifest in the United
States by committees of the National
Academy of Sciences and concerned scien-
tists and scholars who have both publicly pro-
tested these violations and have called on
scholars to desist from visiting the Soviet
Union. A number of groups of American scien-
tists have called off participation in meetings
there.

Iin view of these developments:

1. The American Political Science Associa-
tion strongly supports the statement of the
Executive Council of the International
Political Science Association issued
August 26, 1978, at its meeting in Rio de
Janeiro which seeks to assure freedom of
access to the IPSA Congress to be held in
Moscow in 1979,

2. The APSA adopts the guidelines on the
““Free Circulation of Scientists'’ issued by
the International Congress of Scientific
Unions. (See pamphlet ‘‘Advice to Or-
ganizers of International Scientific Meet-
ings,”’ ICSU Secretariat, pp. 4, 5).

3. The APSA affirms that it would be consis-
tent with these guidelines to request, if it
s0 chose, a change of site from Moscow
for the 1979 IPSA meeting, in the case of
the denial of visas to bona fide political
scientists as Israeli geneticists were
denied visas to attend the August 1978
meeting of the International Genetics Con-
gress in Moscow.

4. In the light of this situation, the Associa-
tion authorizes its Council to take ap-
propriate action in the event of violations
of these guidelines or IPSA guidelines in
the course of the coming year.

6. The Association authorizes its incoming
President to appoint an information com-
mittee on the free circulation of scientists

to apprise the membership on the imple-
mentation of these guidelines in the course
of the coming year.

Katznelson moved that the Council affirm"
the desirability of our hosting the IPSA Con-

gress in 1988 and also reaffirm our commit-

ment as expressed in the Almond resolution to

the free circulation of scholars without any

discrimination on political or other grounds.

Sigel seconded the motion and it was unani-

mously approved.

The staff was asked to investigate the
feasibility of purchasing an insurance policy to
cover damages incurred by a last minute can-
cellation of the IPSA Congress due to visa
problems and to discuss with IPSA officials
what procedures might be instituted to insure
that IPSA/APSA policies on visas apply only to
bona fide political scientists.

Finally, Riker informed the Council that the
Chinese Political Science Association in
Taiwan has accepted the suggestion from
APSA that it adopt a name more in line with
international scholarly conventions and has
reapplied for IPSA membership.

APSR

Dina Zinnes submitted her report as managing
editor of the Review as well as the report of
Steven Seitz, the book review editor. The
Council reviewed the reports, which will be
printed in the Fall PS, and discussed the prob-
lem of space limitations. Riker reminded the
Council that the reauthorized APSR Editor
Search Committee would be meeting im-
mediately following the Council mesting.

Budget

Since the treasurer, Allen Schick, was unable
to attend, Riker asked Mann to review in detail
the final 1982-83 income and expenditures
report as well as the official report of the
auditors that was distributed to the Council.
Mann reported that the Association’s financial
prospects were bright, thanks largely to a halt
in the membership decline and increased in-
come from grant overhead and dividends and
interest.

The Council decided not to transfer the sur-
plus from the 1982-83 year to the Trust and
Development Fund, but to keep it in the
general operating account where it can be
used in future years to avoid increases in dues
and fees and to enhance member benefits.
Tarrow suggested that the Council may wish
to earmark certain membership services that
the surplus can be used for, and Riker noted
that the Review may need more money
allocated for its budget after it leaves lllinois.
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The Council asked the staff to explore various
options for expending the surplus on behalf of
APSA members. The report of the treasurer
will be printed in the Fall PS.

Executive Director’s Report

The Council reviewed the report submitted by
Mann that was published in the summer 1983
issue of PS. Mann highlighted the report and
informed the Council of the Insurance Trust
Fund Committee’s decision to make available
a new group term insurance policy that will
meet the current needs of subscribers. He also
pointed out the changes in the WETA staff

- members who are working on the joint tele-
course project and announced the recent
award of a three-year NEH grant for Project
‘87 to develop a magazine on the Constitu-
tion.

PS

Catherine Rudder, the editor of PS, reported
on changes in the journal, and the favorable
responses to the articles that have been pub-
lished.

ACLS

The Council perused an extensive report sub-
mitted by the APSA delegate to ACLS,
William T. Bluhm. Riker suggested that the
Council appoint Bluhm to the NEH Liaison
Committee and ask that committee to work
toward the establishment of an ACLS Com-
mittee to preside over a program serving the
needs of scholars in the areas of political
theory and philosophy. The Council approved
unanimously.

COSSA

The Council then reviewed the report on lob-
bying activities submitted by COSSA. The
Council commended the fine work being done
by COSSA and requested that Council mem-
bers be put on the COSSA Washington Up-
date mailing list to remain informed on current
activities.

Congressional Fellowship Program

Catherine Rudder, the director of the Congres-
sional Fellowship Program, informed the
Council of major fundraising activities initiated
as the program enters its 30th year. The
Council reviewed a request submitted to NEH
for a $250,000 challenge grant to endow
four Fellowships thereby establishing a stable
financial base for the program. Rudder in-
formed the Council of the initial fundraising
activities on behalf of the Steiger Congres-
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sional Fellowship. Riker commended the Con-
gressional Fellowship Program on its con-
tinuing excellence and asked that the Council
support these important fundraising efforts.

Commiittee Reports

The Council reviewed the following commit-
tee and project reports:

Applied Political Scientists Committee
Departmental Services Committee
Education Committee

NEH Liaison Committee

Professional Ethics, Rights and Freedoms
Committee

Publications Committee

Research Support Committee

Status of Blacks Committee

Status of Chicanos Committee
Status of Women Committee

Project ‘87

® WETA/APSA Telecourse on Congress

In addition to the reports submitted, Robert
J-P. Hauck, the staff associate working with
applied political scientists, informed the Coun-
cil that the first career workshop was being
given for applied pofitical scientists at the An-
nual Meeting as well as eight or nine panels
organized on that subject. Rudder explained
the close relationship between AAAS and the
Committee on Professional Ethics, Rights and
Freedoms in international cases. Riker urged
the Council to give ideas on developing a small
grant program {awards under $ 1,000} to the
Research Support Committee. Maurice
Woodard, the staff member working with the
Committees on the Status of Blacks and
Chicanos, reported on the current status of
this year's Black Fellowship recipients. He
also was instructed by the Council to convey
to the Status of Chicanos Committee the
Council’s desire to broaden the request for a
chicano fellowship to include all hispanics.

Funding In Intemational Studies

Finally, Katznelson asked that the Council dis-
cuss the status of an effort led by Robert
Ward of Stanford University to increase fund-
ing in international studies. The Council dis-
cussed at length the implications of govern-
mental funding for scholarly research, par-
ticularly when funds are supplied by intelli-
gence agencies. Jacobson requested that the
staff obtain copies of Ward’s original docu-
ment, his report on the 1383 meeting, and his
proposed changes in the structure of the fund-
ing institution which cover this issue in some
detail and circulate them to the Council. Mann
confirmed that APSA sponsorship of any such
effort would require specific action by the
Council.
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President Riker thanked the staff and the
Council for their support and work during the
past year. Burnham moved that the Council
thank Riker for his fine efforts, Sinclair
seconded it, and there was a round of ap-
plause. The meeting adjourned at 3:00 p.m.

Project '87:
Summer Faculty Workshops

Under the aegis of the Lilly Endowment, Pro-
ject ‘87 offered a series of college faculty
workshops in the summer of 1983. (See
related article in Association News in this
issue.) The titles of the seminars, their direc-
tors and participants are listed below.

The Constitution In Black America

June 20-24, 1983

E. Wally Miles, Political Science, San Diego
State University, Director

Participants

Suzanne White, Atlanta, Georgia

Gordon B. McKinney, History, Western Caro-
lina University

Harvard Sitkoff, History, University of New
Hampshire

~James W. Johnson, History and Political

Science, Alabama A&M University

B. K. Joshi, Albany, Georgia

Kristine L. Olsen, Political Science, California
State University

Beeman C. Patterson, Social Sciences, Fay-
etteville State University

Norbert A. Kuntz, History, Saint Michael's
College

David W. Carrithers, Political Science, Univer-
sity of Tennessee

Robert M. Kahn, Political Science, Ohio State

University

Joseph Stewart, Jr., Political Science, Rice
University

Marshall R. King, Political Science, Maryville
College

Genevieve Miles, Political Science, Jarvis
Christian College

Dorothy Drinkard-Hawkshawe, History and
Politics, Bowie State College

Milton Lowe, History, Southern University

Percy B. Murray, History and Social Science,
North Carolina Central University

Lawrence D. Hogan, History, Union College

Marsha Kass Marks, History and Political
Science, Alabama A&M University

Lom S. Foster, Government and Black Stu-
dies, Pomona College

Irvin Brown, Public Administration, Atlanta
University

Theophilus Herrington, Public Administration,
Texas Southern University

John Preston Ward, African-American Stu-
dies, University of Minnesota

Bureaucracy, Positive Government and
Politicization: The 20th Century

Challenge to Constitutionalism

July 11-15, 1983

Herman Belz, History, University of Maryland,
Director

Participants

Kenneth O’Reilly, History, Marquette Univer-
sity

Adolph H. Grundman, History, Metropolitan
State College

Paul L. Rosen, Political Science, Carleton
University

Kenneth P. Ruscio, Political Science, Univer-
sity of Kansas

Donald L. Scruggs, History and Social Sci-
ence, Stephens College

Steven R. Boyd, Behavioral and Cultural
Science, University of Texas

Frank Annunziata, Rochester
Technology

James F. Vivian, History, University of North
Dakota

John S. Nelson, Political Science, University
of lowa

Thomas R. Morris, Political Science, Univer-
sity of Richmond

Kim Q. Hill, Public Affairs, University of
Houston

Richard A. Harris, Political Science, Rutgers
University, Camden

Michael E. Kirn, Political Science, Augustana
College

Gayle Avant, Political Science, Baylor Uni-
versity

Timothy O’Neill, Political Science, Wellesley
College

Ruth H. Turner, Political Science, Hanover
Coliege

Wiliam E. Hudson, Political Science, Provi-
dence College

Michael G. Krukones, Political Science, Bel-
larmine College

Stephen F. Johnson, Political Science, Univer-
sity of Alaska, Anchorage

John J. Fox, History, Salem State College

Institute of

Race and Slavery in the

American Constitutional System

July 11-15, 1983

Don Fehrenbacher, History, Stanford Univer-
sity, Director

Participants

Peter A. Lawler, Political Science, Berry
College

Howard Ross, Political Science, Eastern New
Mexico University

Marshall Rachleff, History, Housantonic Com-
munity College
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